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             Governor’s Advisory Council to the Division of Substance Abuse and Mental Health

Delaware Psychiatric Center – Springer Building, Classroom 3
Thursday, September 19, 2013  
Members Present: Chairman James Lafferty, Jack Akester, Anthony Brazen, Robert Daniels, Anne Deming, John R. Evans, Andrea Guest, Jim Martin, Susan Phillips, Joanna Rieger, Dennis Rozumalski 
Members Excused: Thomas Hall, Carol Harman
Members Absent:    Steven Hagen, Matthew Heckles, Wesley Jones, George Meldrum
Associate Members Present:    Dr. Lynn Fahey, James Larks, Sara Fishman, Dan Hoeftman, Charles Sygowski 
Associate Members Excused:  Bruce Lorenz
Associate Members Absent: Florence Alberque, Connie Hughes, Edie McCole
Interested Parties Present:  Steve Dettwyler, Kevin Huckshorn, Diann Jones, John McKenna, Bettina Riveros (Advisor to Governor Markell), Gary M. Steptis, Joshua Thomas-Acker 
	Topic
	Discussion
	Action

	Call to Order/Introductions
	Chairman Lafferty called the meeting to order and asked that everyone introduce themselves and where they were from. He then introduced Bettina Riveros, the Advisor to Governor Markell and also the Chair of Delaware’s Health Care Commission.  He reported that Bettina is going to talk about the Choose Health Delaware, which is the implementation of the Affordable Health Care Act in Delaware.  
Bettina Riveros presented a power point presentation at the meeting.  Her presentation included points on quality of life, options for reducing healthcare costs, small business opportunity and choice.  
It was reported that there will be a series of public hearings this week 

and there was an article in the paper today about it.  Anyone that wants to be involved with this can come to the next Delaware Health Care Commission meeting on October 10th in Dover.  
Ms. Riveros reported that there are about 90,000 individuals in Delaware that are uninsured and that figure is actually significantly lower than the actual average of 16% so we are right around 10% but we still have one in 10 people who don’t have access for healthcare in Delaware and they pay the highest rates.  
Enrollment begins in October 2013 for coverage that begins in January 2014.  That open enrollment closes in March 2014.  The consumers have to enroll by December 15, 2013 in order for them to get coverage by January 1, 2014.  
Ms. Riveros reported that there will be multiple plans offered through the Marketplace.  There will also be information on small business and their choices.  
The website is:  www.choosehealthde.com   

There is also information on Facebook and You Tube.  

The Department of Insurance is in charge of reviewing the health plans and 

rates.  
Susan Phillips reported that there is not enough staffing in Sussex County.  

Bettina reported that the next Health Care Commission meeting is on October 10, 2013 in Dover.  They are usually the first Thursday of the month from 9 – 12.  

	

	Review and Approval of Minutes 
	The June 20th minutes were amended and approved.    

	10:50 a.m.:  a quorum was met and June 20th minutes were amended and approved. 

	Chairman’s Report


	It was reported that there are two new full members of the GAC.  They are:  

Jim Martin and Joanna Rieger.  Jim will be representing Sussex County and Joanna is representing Kent County.  

	

	Director’s Report
	DSAMH Director Kevin Huckshorn reported that we have closed a number of DPC units and that the hospital is shifting to an acute care facility. The current census is around 120. DPC is still having some difficulty in keeping up with nursing staff vacancies as well. Also Dr. Mary Diamond, the psychiatric chief, will be moving on to the Kids Department and we will be posting that position soon. 
Work continues on the revisions to Chapter 50 and 51 with the leadership of Sarah Fishman Goncher and Meredith Tweedie and their subcommittees. We anticipate getting this work done on time. 

The EHR with IRM and Core Solutions is going ahead. We are waiting for the next phase of the plan to be approved and work will start to build the actual system. We are hoping for a live start up by mid 2014.

DSAMH staff is working on our FY 15 budget requests that will include both USDOJ targets and request for funding for the reorganization of the Substance Use Disorder Service System. 

The peer programs continue to grow and expand and we are waiting for the response to the RFP for the Administrative Services Organization that will serve as the HR and fiscal agent for a number of our peer programs. 

DSAMH was able to send 11 Del. stakeholders to the weeklong “Train the Trainer” on Mental Health First Aid and will be planning a roll out post that training. SAMHA funded this training for the state. 

We are proceeding to contract with the Network of Care service network which will result in a DSAMH website for clients, families, citizens, and other stakeholders that will provide information on mental health and substance use disorders; on how to get access for services in Del.; will list all of the providers in our system with contact information, and provide links to other national databases. A component of this Del. specific website will be for Veterans, the Reservists and National Guard, and their families. 
All of the DSAMH-Federal grant projects are going well and according to plan.

And finally, from all reports the second USDOJ report will be coming out soon and that we are in compliance with all the targets at this time. However, we have also been put on notice that we are projected to miss the next target that expects a 30% reduction in inpatient bed days by July 1, 2014. We are continuing to monitor this and are working with DMMA toward resolution.  
	

	Standing Committee Reports
	
	     

	            Children’s Committee
	Chairman James Lafferty reported on this committee and said that the Governor put in his budget of 3.3 million dollars and 2.8 million is for 30 mental health professionals to middle schools in Delaware.  It doesn’t cover all of the middle schools in Delaware.  The Kids Department has an RFP out and they are accepting responses to the RFP right now.  There was 2.2 million allocated by the Governor to develop more healthy after -school activities for kids in Kent and Sussex counties.  
   
	     

	            Employment Committee
	Andrea Guest reported that at the next meeting she will share overall employment outcome.  There are four providers.  She also stated that employment is part of the recovery and treatment plan.  They will be looking at the funding for each of the four providers and also funding with an employment coordinator.   She also talked about the survey that the University of Delaware is doing and will close on Friday.  One area is how many people are disabled and who works for State Government.  
DSAMH Director Kevin Huckshorn reported that there were quite a few number of peers that were hired at the Division of Substance Abuse and Mental Health.  

	

	            Community Services Committee
	Chairman James Lafferty reported that this committee has been replaced by the Access to Opioid Addiction Treatment Subcommittee.  
	

	            Membership Committee
	Jack Akester reported that they now have two new members which brings 
the total to 17 full voting members.  
Chairman Lafferty made a motion to make Bryce Hewett an Associate

Member.  The vote was unanimous to make Bryce Hewett an Associate 

Member.  


	

	            DPC Advisory Committee
	Jack Akester reported that Ann Deming has left the Committee.  He also reported that the DPC Executive Team is preparing for an Executive Team retreat in 2014 to identify the key strategic elements including:  ensuring solid processes for regulatory compliance every day, staff training to have better client engagement and treatment programming.  Some performance improvement initiatives DPC will focus on in 2014 are seclusion and restraint documentation, client falls prevention, pain assessment, and client engagement.  

Jack Akester also reported that Mr. Marquette Frierson, the new Recovery Academy Director, will be focusing on increasing clinical competence of staff, ensuring treatment offerings, addressing presenting problems, and increasing the efficiency of treatment provision.    
Jack Akester also reported that involving safety, DPC is exploring the TeamSTEPPS training program to improve communication and teamwork skills for healthcare professionals.  

Jack Akester also reported that three members took a tour of the Kent and Sussex building.  

	

	Old Business
	Ann Deming reported that this will be her last meeting as her term runs out on November 3rd and she can’t make the meeting in October.  She thanked everyone for the opportunity to learn about her new state.  
Chairman James Lafferty thanked Dr. Deming for her three year service in ways in proving the State of Delaware.  
DSAMH Director Kevin Huckshorn reported that Peter Rockholz, a substance abuse consultant, gave Connie Hughes a formal report and gave Director Huckshorn the number of recommendations of reorganized systems of care.   Rosanne Faust and Director Huckshorn have been asked to work on a draft with a number of legislatures and this draft will go out for comment and review and should be in done within the next month.  The contract with Mr. Rockholz has been completed. 

	

	New Business
	There will be a State Police Training possibly in March.  
Dan Hoeftman reported that there will be a new trauma, screening and infrastructure development project in training peers. Director Huckshorn reported that there are a number of providers specialized in trauma treatment and they will continue to refer people for trauma treatment and help.  
Chairman Lafferty thanked everyone on the committees for their services.  
Sarah Fishman reported that Lisa Furber, the new advocate will help in Wilmington and DPC.  Ms. Furber will be attending the GAC meetings.  
Steve Dettwyler reported that if the State Plan Amendment (SPA) is approved, it will extend the payment for substance abuse and additional behavioral health services, including crisis services, as long as the person needs the service.  If approved, Medicaid will continue to pay for the services when the consumer is done with the MCO benefits.  He also reported that if State or Federal Government approve this, in July 2014 through CMS, it will be another way for payment.  If this is all approved, Medicaid will be reimbursing for crisis services paying for this in October 2013.  

ACCESS TO OPIOID ADDICTION TREATMENT SUBCOMMITTEE

Chairman Lafferty asked Diann Jones, co-chair of the sub-committee to make her report.  It was reported that they had their first meeting a few weeks ago.  This committee will replace the Community Services Committee that Chairman Lafferty believes met only once for the last four years.  Chairman Lafferty reported that this will be the standing committee and he will ask for a vote on this.  It was reported that Rosanne Faust and Kevin Huckshorn had shared with the committee the community options and how services will be expanding and improving.  
Diann Jones reported that there will be a speaker next month.  Her name is Stephanie Warner from the Division of Prevention and Health Behavioral Services.  She will present the services for adolescents.  

It was reported that the next meeting of this new committee will be October 9th in Classrooms 1 and 2 of the Springer Building at 1 p.m.   This meeting is posted on the State Website and opened to the public and there is on the agenda time for public comment.  
Chairman Lafferty reported that at the next meeting he would like to approve the minutes of the first meeting and send Kathlene the minutes plus handouts of that meeting and will distribute them to all the members at the next meeting.    

Chairman Lafferty reported that under the GAC membership, it runs 

for three years and that you are appointed by the Governor.  After three 

years, the member can download a 4 page form to get reappointed which is 

on the Governor’s website.    
NEW COMMITTEE 

Chairman Lafferty reported that there will be a new committee as he wanted consensus on this new committee.  Josh Thomas will be involved and get Bryce Hewett involved as well for this new committee.                       
	

	Public Comment
	Dr. Lynn Fahey reported that tonight (9/19/2013) there will be a night of prevention in Theater N in Wilmington.  There will be a big focus on overdose prevention as another video was created, highlighting some of the clients experiences. Brandywine is providing transportation for some of our clients from Lancaster Avenue.  This event will occur between the hours of 6 -9 p.m.  

	     

	Meeting Adjourned
	Chairman Lafferty asked for a motion that the meeting be adjourned.   Motion made and seconded at 10:50 a.m. 
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